
  

 

 

 

TOWN OF MIDDLEBURY 
Conservation Commission 

1212 Whittemore Road 
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REGULAR MEETING 

MINUTES 

Tuesday, January 31, 2023 
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REGULAR MEMBERS PRESENT              REGULAR MEMBERS ABSENT  

Mary Barton, Vice Chairwoman     Paul Bowler, Chairman  

George Tzepos              

Brian Stroby         

Peggy Gibbons                 

Joseph Martino                                                                    

Curtis Bosco            

          

                                                                            

ALSO PRESENT                                                                             
John Calabrese, P.E. 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. She 

announced specific details regarding the maximum occupancy allowed in the Auditorium 

as well as the other rooms in the building where members of the public were provided 

viewing capabilities. She then initiated roll call to which all members were present, with 

the exception of Chairman Paul Bowler.  
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II. ACTION ON MINUTES 

 

November 29, 2022 Regular Meeting 

 

Motion:  to accept the Minutes of the November 29, 2022 Regular Meeting. Made by 

George Tzepos, seconded by Curtis Bosco.  

Discussion: 

Vice Chairwoman Barton stated that although she was not present, she did read the 

minutes and felt comfortable voting. 

Unanimous Approval. 

 

 

III. OLD BUSINESS 

 

1. Permit Modification #481 – 39 Sandy Beach Road 

 

Thomas Mele stated that they are seeking approval for a modification for a holding tank 

and to pull water from the lake for their house. 

 

James Mele, part owner of the subject property, added that the seasonal cottage has been 

in their family for 150 years and they are trying to rebuild it, as it was dilapidated and 

falling down, and put a holding tank back in.  

 

Thomas Mele confirmed that they previously had a septic and did draw water from the 

lake.   

 

James Mele added that they did pull a demo permit although they did not obtain a 

wetland permit.  

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton stated that there is no approval for a holding tank from the 

Torrington Health District. 

 

James Mele clarified that they did receive an approval from the State of CT per the 

condition that approval is granted by this commission as well as the Planning & Zoning 

Commission.   

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton indicated that the application is lacking in information with 

respect to the impact of using water from the lake for the septic system and holding tank. 

She suggested they hire a professional who can attest to the environmental impact. 
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James Mele shared that the reason they are seeking to put back a holding tank is due to 

the fact that their property is so small, are unable to have a leech field and septic system 

and the State of CT Health Department will only allow what they previously had. He also 

mentioned that there are other cottages on the lake that have holding tanks and they are 

just trying to put back what they had.  

 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. confirmed that an extension to March 3, 2023 was already 

granted. 

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton reiterated her concerns about the environmental impact on 

Lake Quassapaug and suggested they hire someone to prepare an impact statement and 

return to this commission’s February 28, 2023 Regular Meeting. 

 

AGENDA 

Motion:  to proceed out of order to Old Business #3, New Business #1 and #2. Made by 

George Tzepos, seconded by Curtis Bosco. Unanimous Approval. 

 

3. Application #491 – 80 Turnpike Drive 

 

Emily Jones, P.E. with Civil 1 Engineering in Woodbury, CT spoke on behalf of the 

applicant, Ed Godin of GB Middlebury, LLC. She submitted and reviewed her January 

31, 2023 letter (see attached) and revised plans with the Commission. She confirmed 

receipt of the January 3, 2023 Review submitted by John Calabrese, P.E. and made 

minimal revisions based on his recommendations. The project site is located on the south 

side of Turnpike Drive and borders the City of Waterbury. The entire property is 10.5 

acres in size and located in the LI-80 Zone. There is an existing 20,000 square foot 

building on the property and the proposal is to build an additional 13,900 square foot 

industrial office building behind the existing building utilizing the same two curb cuts for 

access and adding a new parking lot. The storm drainage system will consist of catch 

basins, piping and stormwater renovation area for the new improvements as well as an oil 

grit separator to be a replacement for one of the existing catch basins in which water 

currently goes out onto Turnpike Drive untreated. There is some regulated activity 

associated with the construction of the stormwater renovation area and a small portion of 

the parking area.  

 

John Calabrese, P.E. confirmed that he is satisfied with the revisions made based on his 

recommendations.  

 

Deborah Seavey, W.E.O. confirmed that weekly site inspections would be required.  

 

Motion:  to approve application #491 – 80 Turnpike Drive per the Draft Resolution (see 

attached).  Made by George Tzepos, seconded by Joseph Martino. Unanimous Approval.  
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IV. NEW BUSINESS 

 

1. Application #492 – 20 Juniper Road 

 

Maria Tapia of 20 Juniper Road stated that she cut some trees that were within 100 feet 

of the wetlands and leaning towards her home. She was unaware that she needed a permit 

to do so and apologized for not taking the proper steps. She proposed to plant trees 

further away from her house.  

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton informed Ms. Tapia that a professional planting plan would be 

required due to the activity being in such close proximity of the Lake and that this 

commission would prefer it if she does not put grass in the wetland area.  

 

Motion:  to accept application #492 – 20 Juniper Road.  Made by George Tzepos, 

seconded by Brian Stroby. Unanimous Approval.  

 

2. Application #493 – 404 Tucker Hill Road 

 

Paul Fabian of 404 Tucker Hill Road is seeking approval to construct a 15’ X 22’ art 

studio on a 20’ X 22’ deck which will be sixty-eight feet from the delineated wetland 

boundary.  

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton stated that the application would be accepted this evening and 

requested that he return with revised plans clearly indicating where the building and deck 

will be as well as the deck’s material. 

 

Motion:  to accept application #493 – 404 Tucker Hill Road.  Made by George Tzepos, 

seconded by Joseph Martino. Unanimous Approval.  

 

 

III. OLD BUSINESS 

 

3. Application #490 – 555 Christian Road/764 Southford Road 

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton clarified that this was not a Public Hearing and that the 

requirements to hold a Public Hearing are stated in the Wetland Regulations. She went on 

to state that people would be asked to leave in the event they cause a disruption.  

 

Attorney Edward (Ned) Fitzpatrick of 203 Church Street, Suite 4, Naugatuck, CT 06770 

spoke on behalf of the applicant and requested that Ryan McEvoy, P.E. and Matt 

Sanford, Professional Soil Scientist and Wetland Scientist with SLR, Milone &  



  

Middlebury Conservation Commission       Page 5 

Regular Meeting Minutes 

1-31-2023 

 

 

MacBroom, 99 Realty Drive, Cheshire, CT 06410 provide an overview of the application. 

He stated that they would address all comments indicated in the January 17, 2023 Review 

from John Calabrese, P.E. He also confirmed receipt of the January 27, 2023 letter from 

the interveners’ engineer, Steven Trinkaus, P.E. Due to the fact that it was received on 

January 27, 2023, he requested more time to address said letter and declared that he 

would be prepared to do so prior at the next meeting, should this commission decide to 

hold another meeting.  

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton agreed with Attorney Fitzpatrick and requested that he 

submitted a written request for an extension to the April 8, 2023 in order to allow all 

sides to comment. 

 

Attorney Fitzpatrick stated for the record that he was requesting so verbally and would 

confirm same in writing.   

 

Ryan McEvoy, P.E. with SLR, Milone & MacBroom, 99 Realty Drive, Cheshire, CT 

06410 spoke on behalf of the applicant and reviewed the plans with the Commission as 

well as an aerial view of the property. The Timex parcel, which includes the Timex 

Headquarters, parking, vegetative areas and hayfields, represents approximately 92 acres. 

The second parcel, which is owned by Stacey Drubber, is located to the south and west 

and is estimated to be 20 acres in size. A maintained open meadow surrounds the Timex 

building. Parking is to the south and Christian Road is to the east, where the Timex 

building presently takes access from its driveway coming to the east. An agricultural field 

is located at the intersection of Christian Road and Southford Road, while the coverage to 

the west and south is primarily wooded. A non-confirming single-family residential home 

currently exists on said piece. The majority of the property is in the LI-200 Zone with a 

portion along Christian Road zoned residential. The Timex HQ sits on a knoll with a high 

elevation of approximately 735 and that ridgeline runs from north to south with a low 

point along Christian Road of approximately 650. The south side of the parcel has a high 

elevation of 685 and a low elevation along Southford Road of 630. The site is presently 

served by public water, sanitary sewer, electric and gas. They are proposing to construct 

two (2) industrial buildings. The one to the south (Southford Road piece) is 180,000 

square feet and the larger of the two to the north will be 540,000 square foot. The existing 

driveway that serves the Timex building will only be utilized as an emergency access and 

a new access road will be constructed out to Southford Road. All traffic from the 

development, with the exception of emergency service access, will be on Southford Road 

and not on Christian Road. Both buildings will be served by 360º circulation pattern. 

Parking will be adjacent to both buildings to accommodate employee parking as well as 

trailer storage. Additional landscaping along Christian Road and around the permitted is 

also being proposed. There is an extensive wetland mitigation plan located in the 

southeast corner of the property, however, the remaining regulated activities will consist  
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of approximately 15,600 square feet of direct wetland impact, primarily located in and 

around the larger northerly building. There will also be an estimated 7.22 acres of 

disturbance within the upland review areas, with a majority being associated with areas 

within 100 feet of small wetlands pockets. They are providing stormwater management 

features and will also be utilizing existing stormwater management features that were 

constructed as part of the Timex development. Four (4) new basins are proposed in 

addition to the existing two (2) basins. All are designed in accordance with the 2004 

DEEP Water Quality Manual and are sized to provide zero (0) net increase in runoff from 

up to the 100-year storm. It is also their understanding that their design is in accordance 

to town regulations. He confirmed receipt of the January 17, 2023 Review from John 

Calabrese, P.E. and responded to said comments in their January 27, 2023 letter. Revised 

plans were also submitted although he was not certain if John Calabrese, P.E. had the 

opportunity to review the revised plans. 

 

John Calabrese, P.E. confirmed that he did receive their letter, however, he did not have 

the opportunity to ensure that the plans reflect the changes. 

 

Matt Sanford, M.S., P.W.S. with SLR, Milone & MacBroom, 99 Realty Drive, Cheshire, 

CT 06410 provided a presentation on behalf of the applicant. He stated that he utilized 

the Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) Web Soil Survey (WSS) to map out 

the project interest area. It provides an indication of where upland soils and wetland soils 

are likely to occur on the site, as well as the types of soils. The potential of four 

complexes wetland soils on the site and a variety of upland soils were indicated. Any 

evidence of previous delineation on the site was also sought by pulling the files at the 

Town Hall for the original Timex building. It was determined that the wetlands were 

flagged in the mid-90s by another soil scientist. He verified the previously flagged 

wetlands and reset flags where he believes wetlands delineation markers are today. He 

proceeded to review each of the wetland corridors which is summarized in his Wetland 

Delineation Soil Scientist Report dated November 2022. The Federal Wetlands are 

jurisdictional to the Army Corps of Engineers, state and local commission. The 

State/Local Wetlands are not regulated by the Army Corps of Engineers. The first Federal 

Wetland system is located along the eastern property line, which he referred to as Federal 

Wetland A, was previously mapped. The hydrologic flow path is from south to north and 

discharges along and under Christian Road. The man-made stormwater basin with a 

concrete outlet structure allows stormwater to be retained and slowly discharge out. 

Federal Wetland B flows from north to south toward Southford Road. Federal Wetland C 

is located to the west along the southwest property line and runs the entire property 

length and flows primarily north to south towards Southford Road. Several isolated 

wetlands were discovered that did not exist in 1997 and are a result of the construction of 

the Timex facility. During the construction process, a small wetland pocket on the west 
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side of the main access road developed and anything that does bleed off of it ends up in a 

lawn area which then moves to the western edge of the gutter line and ultimately 

discharges into the stormwater basin. He believes the second man-made wetland 

developed as a result of solar panel installation within the last ten (10) years, creating a 

drainage swale along the south side of the solar panel. The depression pocket is 

approximately 200-300 square feet in size and holds water and allows non-invasive grass 

to grow. Two (2) isolated wetlands are located on the western side of the property and the 

eastern edge of both originated at the foundation/rock wall that was previously installed 

and ground water is ultimately intercepted. They were unable to find an active water table 

for the oval-shaped wetland on the eastern side of the main entrance which was 

delineated in 1997. The watershed that originally fed said wetland has been changed and 

now is picked up by the existing access road and moves southward along the gutter line 

to the detention basins. He acknowledged that they would be impacting wetlands, 

however, the impacts are all within the isolated man-made wetlands or wetlands that have 

been historically impacted and no longer has a hydrologic capacity to be a wetland 

capable of performing important functions and values. In total, approximately 15,600 

square feet of impact to State Wetlands is being proposed, with no impact being proposed 

to Federal Wetlands. The principal function that the State Wetlands currently perform is 

groundwater discharge. Their proposed mitigation plan was developed with the intention 

of replacing the existing function of groundwater discharge as well as to supplement and 

enhance the existing wetlands on site. The area they selected for the mitigation is located 

along Federal Wetland A which is a maintained upland lawn area. The intent is to create 

a more diverse and highly-functioning wetland system by removing the upland soil to an 

elevation, thus creating an expansion of the existing wetland. A comprehensive planting 

plan is associated with the wetland creation by utilizing super rich topsoil. Several habitat 

structures for wetland and upland dependent wildlife, deer fence and monitoring plan are 

also proposed. They plan to remove the debris in the upland review area which was 

accumulated by the existing homeowner who has a private salvage yard along the 

southwest portion of the site and they will also reseed/restore it.  

 

Attorney Keith Ainsworth of 51 Elm Street, Suite 201, New Haven, CT 06510 and legal 

counsel to Middlebury Small Town Alliance, LLC, spoke on their behalf. He submitted 

his Review Comments dated January 31, 2023 (see attached) for the record. He stated 

that their organization represents and is supported by four (4) HOAs and five hundred 

(500) homes: Ridgewood, Benson Woods, Avalon Farms and Brookside. At 

Steeplechase, forty-five (45) out of seventy-eight (78) homes (not the HOA) have 

expressed their support of the alliance as well. He added that he is general counsel to the 

Middlebury Land Trust, however, was acting solely on behalf of Middlebury Small Town 

Alliance, LLC. He added that various professionals would also be speaking on their 

behalf  



  

 

Middlebury Conservation Commission       Page 8 

Regular Meeting Minutes 

1-31-2023 

 

 

They feel that the application is lacking in a number of material respects and that this 

commission has been deprived of much information which would assist a commission in 

being able to determine what likely impacts there are. He declared that the application is 

incomplete and that the activity being proposed is a high-pollutant loading activity with 

the amount of impervious surface area currently being 5.7 acres increasing to 33 acres. 

He shared that he has a B.S. in biology from Tufts University and a past first selectman. 

He reminded the commission that they can call for a Public Hearing for various reasons, 

one being due to public interest which he suggests there is a great deal of. He is also the 

Acting Chair of CT Council on Environmental Quality and former Chair the 

Environmental Law Section of the CT Bar Association. He professed that this is the 

wrong project for the site and that a project could be proposed that does not involve 

destroying wetlands and the creation acres of impervious area. He questioned if Timex 

obtained a permit for the benching that caused the unintentional wetlands creation. He 

reminded the commission that they regulate all wetlands regardless of the classification.  

He cited a portion of page 6 of the Inland Wetlands Watercourses Regulations regarding 

“Significant impact activity”. He argued that any activity that destroys a wetland has a 

major or significant impact. The proposal to destroy 15,000+ square feet of wetlands is 

diminishable and maintained that this would be a significant activity. He went on to state 

that he has never seen a project of this scale proposing thousands of square feet of direct 

wetlands loss with a mitigation project he deems to be of questionable integrity. He 

understands that there is discretion within this commission to make the determination, but 

claims at some point it becomes an abuse of discretion. He stated that the application fails 

to submit significant analysis to properly assess to the potential impacts with no thermal 

or pollutant loading or noise and lighting impact from night-time trucking activity on 

wetland species. The use salt or ice melt materials when plowing and storing snow is also 

of concern. It is his understanding that there is ribbon snake and endangered plants at the 

site, although no explanation was given if they looked at the appropriate time of year, 

being early to mid-spring. He added that there has been a failure to delineate the wetlands 

in accordance with the state definition of wetlands. Page WR-2, Note #2 of their plans 

states that these wetlands were defined and delineated according to the Army Corps of 

Engineers manual from 1986, which he stated is not how wetlands are delineated in CT. 

Wetlands must be delineated according to the Inland Wetlands & Watercourses Act. He 

voiced his concerns with respect to the increase in impervious area from roofing and 

parking lot and the pollutants associated with the runoff. He encouraged the commission 

to hold a Public Hearing and added that they must make a determination of a potentially 

significant impact. He cited portions Sections 7.5, 7.6 & 10.2 of the Inland Wetlands 

Watercourses Regulations and commented that it would grounds for denial if alternatives 

were not mapped out on a site plan or drawing that the applicant considered or rejected.  
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He referenced to Inland Wetlands & Watercourses Act Sec. 22a-41a and the six (6) items 

that should be considered. He believes it is unnecessary to have the impacts as there are 

other alternatives the applicant could choose.   

 

Manesh Dodia of 151 Judd Hill Road stated that he is a civil engineer and worked for 

D.O.T. as well as projects throughout the town. He added that he was the project manager 

for the state for a project at the intersection of Route 64 and Route 188. Based on his 

knowledge and prior work in the area, he believes that the proposed project should 

include a 100-year flood plan and does not think that Kissewaug Pond would be able to 

withstand additional water and claimed that there is historical flooding in the area. 

 

Bob Nerney of 414 Long Meadow Road spoke as an expert witness for and member of 

the Middlebury Small Town Alliance, LLC. He shared that he holds a master’s degree in 

community regional planning, a member of the American Planning Association and a 

life-time member of the American Institute of Certified Planners. He has worked in the 

land use industry at the municipal level, primarily in Texas, Florida, New Hampshire & 

Connecticut. He also served as a Certified Inland Wetlands Agent at the municipal level 

and holds certification in Connecticut through the Department of Energy and 

Environmental Protection. For comparison purposes, he provided at depiction of a 

distribution facility in Maryland which is similar in size to the proposed 750,000 square 

foot building. He questioned if a geotechnical report was submitted as he was unable to 

locate a on the town’s website. He voiced his concerns with respect to potential blasting, 

erosion, dewatering activities, lighting and the potential impact they will have on the 

wetlands. He added that the town has lean staffing and stated they do a fine job, but 

believes the project of this magnitude with part-time assistance at the municipal level 

proves difficult to monitor. He believes that cutting into the hillside runs the potential of 

dewatering the wetland that is supposed to be preserved. He stressed the importance of 

providing a pollutant loading analysis. He stressed the importance of community 

involvement and believes that more assurances need to be brought forward. He reminded 

the commission that they have the authority to interview and hire outside experts and 

charge the applicant for incurred costs. He expressed his frustration with the cost burden 

being placed on the residents who resorted to a GoFundMe site to help pay for the input 

of experts. He thanked the commission for their service for the community but 

respectfully requested that the application be denied and encouraged future collaboration 

with other commissions 

 

Steven Trinkaus, P.E., 114 Hunters Ridge Road, Southbury, CT 06488 spoke on behalf of  

Middlebury Small Town Alliance, LLC. He added that he holds a B.S. in Forestry and 

also worked with one of the principal soil scientists with Environmental Resource 

Associates who performed the original delineation of the site in the late-90s. He 

questioned if the applicant considered where the State boundary is in association with  
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Federal Wetlands. He stated they may be uphill from the Federal boundaries in all cases. 

He believes that stormwater basins that develop wetland hydrology also qualify as being 

delineated wetlands. He stressed the importance of the need for a Class A-2 Survey by a 

licensed land surveyor. He claimed a conflict in topographic mapping on the title page of 

the plans that state mapping was taken from Lidar vs. Middlebury GIS on another page, 

neither of which he feels is adequate. He questioned why all wetlands were not re-

delineated and recommended the commission review DEEP’s Stormwater Quality 

Manual Guidance. He claimed the revised plans that include the addition of forebays at 

the inlet points of the basins are not in compliance as they need to be 4-6 feet in depth 

and have a 2:1 or 3:1 length width ratio. He also believes the soil and erosion control plan 

is inadequate. He submitted a report dated January 30, 2023 titled Non-Point Source 

Pollutants – Impact on Aquatic Environments (see attached) 

 

Matt Sanford, M.S., P.W.S. addressed comments that were made by representatives of 

the Middlebury Small Town Alliance, LLC as follows: 

 Questioned if Attorney Ainsworth was a soil scientist 

 The Wetlands were in fact delineated according to the Inland Wetlands & 

Watercourses Act and is stated in his November 2022 report 

 Steven Trinkaus is not a registered soil scientist or certified professional soil 

scientist  

 The wetlands were delineated and they also re-verified the wetland lines that were 

done in 1997 

 He expressed his assurance that the wetland lines present on the revised plans are 

correct 

 All wetlands were reviewed on the site 

 There are no additional state wetlands beyond the lines that are presented.  

 CT DEEP does not indicate any areas of concern on the site and if some exists 

should be reported by qualified individuals (herpetologist)  

 

Attorney Edward (Ned) Fitzpatrick stated that comments made by counsel are not 

evidence including those by counsel for Middlebury Small Town Alliance, LLC as well 

as his own. Substantial evidence is defined by the Supreme Court as evidence in the 

record, which in this case is scientific evidence that matters.  He submitted the attached 

written request for an extension.  

 

Vice Chairwoman Barton stated that a peer review would be performed and made 

available to the public. She also requested that the buildings and parking area be flagged 

and that the members visit the site. She believes the public would be allowed to walk the 

property as well but would not be allowed to speak.  
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Motion:  to initiate a Peer Review of the project for Application #490 – 555 Christian 

Road/764 Southford Road.  Made by George Tzepos, seconded by Curtis Bosco. 

Unanimous Approval.  

 

Curtis Bosco requested that a phasing plan and an A-2 Survey be included in the Peer 

Review.  

 

 

V. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion:  to adjourn the meeting at 9:44 p.m. Made by George Tzepos, seconded by Brian 

Stroby. Unanimous Approval.  

 

 

Filed Subject to Approval, 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Rachelle Behuniak, Clerk 

 

 

 

Original to Brigitte Bessette, Town Clerk 

cc: Conservation Commission Members 

 Debbie Seavey, W.E.O. 

 Mark Lubus, Building Official 

 John Calabrese, P.E. 

 Terry Smith, P&Z Chairman 

 Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. 

Attorney Robert Smith, WPCA 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

RESOLUTION/REPORT 
 
Application #491  80 Turnpike Drive 
WHEREAS: The Middlebury Conservation Commission for the Town of 

Middlebury has received an application on November 29, 2022 from 
GB Middlebury, LLC map entitled “80 Turnpike Drive” dated 
October 7, 2022; 

WHEREAS: The Commission has considered the proposed activity, application 
and all documents and reports submitted by or on behalf of the 
applicant. 

WHEREAS: The application was referred to Town Engineer, John Calabrese 
whose comments have been considered by the Commission; 

WHEREAS: Field inspections were conducted by Commission members; 
WHEREAS: The Commission finds based on evidence received that the 

proposed activity does conform to the purposes and requirements 
of the Inland Wetlands Commission; 

WHEREAS: The Commission finds on the basis of the record that a feasible and 
prudent alternative does not exist.  In making this finding, the 
commission considered factors and circumstances as set forth in 
Section 10.2; 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED That the Middlebury Conservation 
Commission approves the above application with the following conditions: 
 
(1) The proposed activity that consists of construction of commercial building 

with associated parking and drainage facilities will not have a substantial 
impact on the regulated area.   

(2) Prior to permit issuance, revised plans shall be submitted to reflect John 
Calabrese’s comments. 

(3) Weekly inspections shall be conducted regarding soil erosion control and 
site conditions.  Said inspection reports shall be provided to the 
commission.   

(4) The applicant shall notify the enforcement officer forty-eight (48) hours 
prior to the commencement of work and upon its completion. 

(5) Timely implementation and maintenance of sediment and erosion control 
measures are a condition of this approval.  All sediment and erosion control 
measures must be maintained until all disturbed areas are stabilized. 

(6) No equipment or material including without limitation, fill, construction 
materials, or debris, shall be deposited, placed or stored in any wetland or 
watercourse on or off site unless specifically authorized by this approval. 

(7) All work and all regulated activities conducted pursuant to this approval 
shall be consistent with the terms and conditions of the wetland permit.  
Any structures, excavation, fill, obstructions, encroachments or regulated 
activities not specifically identified and authorized shall constitute a 



  

violation of this approval and may result in its modification, suspension, or 
revocation. 

(8) It is the applicant’s responsibility to give notification to the Army Corps of 
Engineers and the Department of Environmental Protection if necessary. 
  
January 31, 2023 

 
 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



  

 


